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DECEMBER MEETING  
DATE: Thursday, December 1, 2016                                                   TIME: 7:00 PM                  

*** NOTE LOCATION CHANGE *** 

PLACE: STRITE  Auditorium in the Crestwood building, 2nd floor, Virginia Mennonite Retirement 
Community, 1501 Virginia Avenue, Harrisonburg, VA 22802 

 
PROGRAM:  Life on the Rock – Joanna Morelli 

Twenty three nautical miles from Maine’s shore is Matinicus Rock, a 22-acre island famous for Abbie 
Burgess’ Lighthouse and now – breeding Atlantic puffins, razorbills, common terns, arctic terns, 
Leach’s storm petrels, common eiders, black guillemots, and Manx shearwaters. 

This past summer, James Madison University student and one of Zig's research student's, Joanna 
Morelli, spent the entire summer living and working with the breeding seabirds. Joanna spent the 
summer monitoring the populations and productivity of the nesting birds, banding the chicks, and 
documenting the diets of the birds. 

Joanna will share photos of her experience, talk about the life histories of the various species, and 
share plenty of stories about the quirky and unique habits and behaviors of the breeding birds. Joanna 
will also share stories about spending two and a half months straight on an island, including tales about 
interacting with local lobstermen, International Guillemot Appreciation Day celebrations, and 
swimming with puffins – there’s never a dull day on the island! 

 
Join us for dinner with Joanna before the meeting: 5:30 PM at Panera Bread, 295 Burgess Road, 
Harrisonburg.  Please contact Debbie Harrison in advance if you plan to attend (540-856-3058 or 
woodshar@aol.com). 

 
DECEMBER FIELD TRIPS  - Diane Lepkowski 

Christmas Bird Count, Saturday, December 17 – If you’d like to participate, please contact Bill 
Benish: cell phone 540.908.7336  or email: wcbenish@gmail.com (PLEASE NOTE- This is a NEW 
EMAIL address since last year.)  See additional information on page 5. 

 
Hillandale Park, Wednesday, December 21, with Tom Mizell – On the first day of winter, meet at 
the children's playground parking lot at 8 AM for our monthly Hillandale Park walk.  
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TRIP REPORTS 
 
Lake Shenandoah – Greg Moyers 
 
Five members of the RBC attended the walk at Lake Shenandoah on Oct. 29.  We were joined for part 
of the walk by two birders from Accomack County.  As we began the walk, we were greeted by 21 
Killdeer – a flyover group followed by a group of 17 or so flying low over the lake.  Waterfowl on the 
lake included a pair of American Coots, a pair of Blue-winged Teal, Mallards, a Ring-necked Duck, 
and at least nine Pied-billed Grebes.  Ruby-crowned Kinglets kept busy in the bushes along the path 
and we found at least two Red-breasted Nuthatches in the pine woods.  Other sightings included Great 
Blue Heron and Hairy and Pileated Woodpeckers.  On our way back around the lake we saw a flock of 
a couple hundred Common Grackles.  As we approached the small stream that feeds into the lake, we 
noticed a lady talking to a boy who appeared to be down in the stream.  It was quickly discovered that 
a snapping turtle had one of the grackles by the leg and was attempting to pull it under.  The boy had 
the grackle in his hands and was trying to free the bird.  After a few minutes, the turtle released its grip 
and the boy carried the bird to the bank and placed it in the grass.  The status of the grackle was 
unknown at the time of publication.  Back in the parking lot, Bob Eggleston picked out a soaring 
Common Raven.  After a walk up the path opposite the lake, Bob called out our final bird of the day – 
an adult Bald Eagle.  We concluded the walk with a total of 35 species. 
 

Northern Saw-whet Owl Banding – Debbie Harrison 

On Monday, Nov 7, eleven member of the RBC attended the Highland Retreat Banding Station, under 
very clear skies (but not too cold). We were the only visitors that night and witnessed 18 owls being 
processed (some were recaptures).  

Clair & Zig recorded info from each owl, banded the new captures, and then handed them off to 
visitors before releasing them back into the night.  

Even if you've been before, it's a great trip! 

 

November Hillandale Park Walk – Tom Mizell   
 
Seven members of the Rockingham Bird Club were observed in Hillandale Park on 15 November 
2016.  Among the observers was a pair of Pileated Woodpeckers that detected us at the park's 
northwest corner.  Once they had us in their sights they somehow followed us about as we took our 
figure 8 walk.  They may have been pretending to gather insects from evergreen and deciduous trees, 
one on the left side of the trail and the other on the right side of the trail, but we will get back to them 
later. 
 
At 8 AM it was a bit sunny with temperatures in the high thirties.  A few birds greeted us at the 
parking lot including Red-bellied Woodpecker and White-breasted Nuthatch.  At least three Turkey 
Vultures flew low overhead at about tree top level heading West.  We listed Red-breasted Nuthatch, 
Brown Creeper and Yellow-rumped Warbler on our wish list.  Someone made the comment that the 
leader seldom is able to produce the wish list birds for the group.  We laughed and optimistically set 
out.  Crossing the cabin bridge, we got good looks at a Northern Cardinal, White-throated Sparrow and 
a Red-bellied Woodpecker as they were on the trail picking about walnut kernels as there were lots of 
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walnut shells in the area.  Around the cabin we also found Downy Woodpeckers, Tufted Titmouse, 
Carolina Chickadee and some Mourning Doves landed in the treetops.   
 
Moving along the trail towards the Northwest corner Greg Moyers commented “We often have 
Pileated Woodpeckers in this area.”  Words well spoken.  Within a minute Greg spoke again “There 
goes one now!”  A Pileated Woodpecker (see photo page 4) landed about 20 feet up in a tree along the 
golf course boundary.  Then one of the Perkuchin brothers said “There is another one!”  The second 
was maybe 15 feet up in a tree just along the east side of the gravel trail.  We were surrounded and 
spent a good while enjoying these colorful creatures, moving up and down a tree in a sometimes quiet 
manner.  Also, we watched as a squirrel closely approached one of them.  As the squirrel and 
woodpecker looked at each other and jockeyed around the tree, the woodpecker opened its wings as if 
to appear larger.  The squirrel soon decided it was time to move away from that big bird with the long 
pointed bill.  How I wished Virginia Gilmer could have been with us as she truly enjoys Pileated 
Woodpeckers and has inspired us many times on our walks over the years with her love of birding.   
  
Canada Geese called from somewhere on the golf course and American Crows chattered overhead.  
Before we crossed the northwest corner pedestrian bridge, one of the Pileated pair flew east towards 
the bike trail.  Our species list totaled 15 as we crossed the bridge around 9:15 AM.  American Robins 
met us on the other side.  As we searched for a Brown Creeper, we found a Golden-crowned Kinglet in 
the walnut trees. As we proceeded toward the main shelter we heard that familiar call. We looked east 
across the main road and once again we beheld the Pileated pair.  They were tearing off bark and 
feasting on two trees side by side.  A Northern Flicker joined the buffet and appeared in the same field 
of view as the red top notched pair.  Juncos were seen at the parking lot squirrel feeding station and a 
Red-tailed Hawk spotted by Tom Lord closed out the first loop.   
 
The southern loop added a Black Vulture and an accipiter, that we collectively determined to be a 
Sharp-shinned Hawk, gave us 21 species for the day.  One last note:  We found a Box Turtle at 10:38 
AM as it was taking its time and moving toward the golf course.  It is hoped that you can take your 
time and join us in December for our last Hillandale adventure of 2016.   Come out and help us find 
some “wish list” birds none of which were found this fine day.  Our walk concluded at 10:42 AM. 

 
BIRD SIGHTINGS 

 

Purple Finches were in good numbers at area feeders during the last week of October.  Tom Lord had 
15, Ken Ranck reported nine, Bill Benish reported 18 plus a Red-breasted Nuthatch, and Diane 
Holsinger reported “a ton”.  Diane also had a Red-breasted Nuthatch on Nov. 10.  Earlier in October, 
Mike Smith reported Purple Finches, Red-breasted Nuthatches, Blue-headed Vireo, and a Cape 
May Warbler  at his place in Elkton.  

Diane Holsinger reported a pair of Hooded Mergansers on Silver Lake on Oct. 28.  

Mike Smith reported a Great Egret on a pond along Rt. 33 west of Elkton on Oct. 29. 

Herb and Sarah Myers had a pair of calling Great Horned Owls and a Yellow-bellied Sapsucker at 
their place in Keezletown on Nov. 5. 

Greg Moyers reported a pair of Lesser Scaup at Lake Shenandoah and 15 Northern Shovelers and a 
Blue-winged Teal at Silver Lake on Nov. 10. 

Shaphan Shank reported an American Woodcock at Union Springs on Nov. 11. 
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Diane Lepkowski reported 18 Buffleheads, four Ring-billed Gulls, and a pair of American Black 
Ducks on Lake Shenandoah on Nov. 12.  Diane and Greg Moyers added 64 Buffleheads, a Rudy 
Duck, and a Horned Grebe at Switzer Lake and four more Buffleheads at Silver Lake on the same 
date, bringing the Bufflehead day-total to 86.  Diane also found a Northern Harrier  on Koiner Ford 
Rd. 

Steve White reported that a Bald Eagle was back on the Chrisman Rd nest on Nov. 12 and 13. 

Greg Moyers reported a pair of Rusty Blackbirds on Cold Spring Rd in Timberville on Nov. 13. 

Greg Moyers reported a Merlin  and an Osprey at Lake Shenandoah on Nov. 19. 

Diane Lepkowski reported Wood Ducks, Hooded Mergansers, and Buffleheads at Lake Shenandoah 
on Nov. 20. 

 

 

 
Pileated Woodpecker at Hillandale Park 

  - Photo by Greg Moyers 
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ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

BIRD SEED SALE LEFTOVERS – Last Chance Bird Seed Sale! 

First Come-First Served 

Here is what we currently have available:  

6 – 25lb bags of Black Oil Sunflower Seeds $15 each or 3 bags for $40 

5 – 4lb bags of Peanut Splits $5 each or 3 bags for $13 

16 – 10inch Thistle Seed Socks $3 each 

Call Kathy for more information-(540) 820-6517  

 

The Highland Retreat Project Owlnet Station 

The banding of migrating Northern Saw-whet Owls started off great this year ... as far as numbers go 
... but has dropped off in the last 10 days. This decline could be caused by several factors including the 
fact that we were closed a number of nights because of wind and rain; the moon was full right at the 
peak of our season; and other unknown factors.  

To date, we have put new bands on 117 owls; recaptured 8 owls that were already banded, including a 
saw-whet that we had banded in 2014. The number of birds caught this year is above our 15-year 
average for this date, but will not approach the "big" years of 2007 and 2012. We have also captured 
and banded an Eastern Screech-owl and two Barred Owls this year.  

We will continue to band for another week or so depending on the movement of owls through the area.  

Every night I am reminded of the generosity of the RBC which made possible the purchase of our 
FoxPro sound system ... as I carry it (rather than a large box of speakers, amplifiers, batteries, tape 
players, and a mess of tangled wires) up to the nets. Continue to visit the blog for updated information:  
https://highlandretreatowls.wordpress.com/ 

Thank you again, Clair Mellinger 
 

117th Audubon Christmas Bird Count – Mark your Calendar!  
Our Christmas Bird Count date this year is Saturday, December 17, 2016. If you are able to 
participate, please update Bill Benish and your sector leader if you haven’t already. This will help with 
firming up arrangements and with coordinating in case of inclement weather or other special 
preferences and considerations. As of late November, a couple sector leaders (areas 1, 3-East of Dry 
River, and 6) still had room in their party and would enjoy extra assistants. Confirmed leaders in these 
‘open space’ sectors include Debbie Harrison, Kathy Byers, Mike Shank and Bill Benish.  

The center of our count is at the intersection of Ottobine Rd and Clover Hill Road near the Paul State 
Forest. Although the map below can be difficult to read, we have the sector borders highlighted so you 
can see how the areas are roughly divided. Some of the areas have sometimes been even further sub-
divided. For instance, last year we divided our parties in area 6 (Roman number VI in the map) into 
three subsectors with each one covering a different lake and natural area around a dam. That allowed 
us to add to our coverage by foot. Also, a smaller area can make for an easier day. Some other areas 
have a lot of roads essentially allowing more access or are more conducive to birding nearly 
exclusively by car. 
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Last year we added two species new to the count and had a record total number of 79 species counted. 
Five of the past six counts reached 70+ species. The two new species were Common Yellowthroat 
and Northern Shrike! Although we had a Northern Parula (also new for our count), that was not 
seen on the actual count day so it was not one of the 79. The N. Parula was seen during one of the 
three days before or after the exact date which qualified it for the special notation as a “CW” (Count 
Week) bird. As I hope we will see most of our familiar birds and at least watch for something unusual, 
my favorite quote this year is from William Leigh, “Most birders are hopelessly optimistic, so anything 
could happen.”   Thanks again in advance for your contributions!   Bill Benish C: 540.908.7336 
wcbenish@gmail.com (PLEASE NOTE- This is a NEW EMAIL address since last year.) 

 

JANUARY RBC MEETING – WE’RE GOING ON A FIELD TRIP…  
…to Bridgewater College!!!  Please join us January 5th at 7 PM to see the bird skin collection at 
Bridgewater College. Dr. Robyn Puffenbarger will get out all the shelves from both cabinets to 
examine. This is your chance to see all the common woodpecker species, kingfisher and others up 
close for those tricky field marks. Most illustrators like David Sibley work from a combination of live 
observations and skins, so this is your chance to learn how a skin is made plus look them over. We will 
be in the McKinney Center for Science and Mathematics, located on Dinkle Avenue. Please park 
around behind the building. Signs inside will direct you to the room.  Look for more information in the 
January issue of the Goldfinch Gazette.  
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ALSO ON THE HORIZON FOR 2017 
�  VSO’s winter field trip at the Outer Banks of North Carolina February 5-7, 2017.  The 

weekend’s leaders include Bill Akers and Jerry Via, as well as VSO field trip co-chairs Lee 
Adams and Meredith Bell. We always have great waterfowl, shorebirds and raptors, along with 
a wide assortment of land birds. Register with Meredith Bell, trip coordinator, at 
merandlee@gmail.com or 804-824-4958. 

�  The Richmond Audubon Society is excited to serve as the host chapter for the Virginia Society 
of Ornithology’s Annual Meeting, May 5-7, 2017.  Home base for the weekend will be the 
Wyndham Virginia Crossings Hotel and Conference Center located at 1000 Virginia Center 
Parkway, Glen Allen, Virginia.  It is a beautiful property located north of the city, and the 
groundskeepers there tell us that they regularly have nesting Brown Thrashers and Carolina 
Wrens.  And while the hotel’s grounds are lovely, we are very excited to show off all the 
wonderful birding locations we have in and around the city of Richmond. You can visit their 
website for more information about the facility: http://www.wyndhamvirginiacrossings.com 
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